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REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE SERVICES

To the: CABINET MEETING

On:
15th SEPTEMBER, 2004

TITLE: Housing and Council Tax Benefits - Local Scheme

RECOMMENDATIONS:
Members are requested to approve an increase in the amount of income disregarded in the calculation of benefits under the local scheme, from 70% to 100%. This amendment to take place in September 2004 and be backdated to 1st April 2004, in order maximise the effect for claimants.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:
Currently 70% of the income from War Pensions and War Widows Pensions is disregarded in the calculation of Housing and Council Tax Benefits. This results in higher awards of benefits for some claimants in receipt of these pensions. The Governement are introducing changes to the benefits subsidy rules to encourage local authorities to offer more favourable local schemes and for Salford, this will allow for the increase in awards under the local scheme, while also reducing the cost of the scheme to the City Council.

BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:
None although the Benefit Regulations are already in the public domain

ASSESSMENT OF RISK:
This proposal will result in increased benefit awards to some claimants in receipt of a War Pension or War Widows Pension

THE SOURCE OF FUNDING IS:
Benefits Subsidy

LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
None

FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
The increased level of benefity subsidy has been confirmed

CONTACT OFFICER:
Stephen Fryer

WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATES:
ALL WARDS

KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:
Best Value; Budget Monitoring; 

DETAILS:
The Local Scheme for Benefits can affect claimants across the city. The improved scheme will allow for increased benefits for some claimants in receipt of a War Pension or a War Widows Pension

Subject: Housing and Council Tax Benefit – Local Scheme

Introduction

The Local Scheme adopted by the City Council allows for 70% of both War Pensions and War Widows Pensions to be disregarded as income in the calculation of benefits. This scheme affects 143 housing benefit cases and 231 council tax benefit cases across the City and in 2003/4 this resulted in additional benefits of £105,303 being paid to these claimants. Under the benefit regulations this amount was a direct cost to the authority.
SX3 Implementation

The implementation of the replacement software package for Council Tax and Benefits is well underway and a feature of this new system is to allow for a local benefits scheme in a similar way to the one we currently operate. However, the new software package at this stage can only accommodate a disregard of 100% and not the 70% currently offered by our existing system. SX3 have no plans to amend this feature and if we were to request an amendment to the computer system, the cost would be significant. It is also doubtful whether such an amendment would be available in time for November 2004, when we transfer to the new system.
Options

We are therefore faced with a choice of increasing the disregard to 100% (the preferred option and one that would increase benefit awards for those not already in receipt of the maximum amount) or to remove the disregard altogether, which would reduce the entitlement for these claimants. Any change would also need to be effective from 1st April 2004 in order for the transfer of data to the new software to be carried out correctly (the percentage disregard in the existing system must match the one in the new system at the time of transfer). This second option would result in reduced entitlement in some cases and overpayments that will need to be recovered.
By changing the disregard to 100%, the amount of benefit awarded in these cases would increase from £105k in 2003/4 to £150k for 2004/5. 
However, in 2004/5 the subsidy rules relating to local scheme expenditure are to change, as an incentive to Local Authorities to operate a more generous scheme. This will result in subsidy being available to offset these costs and based on an expenditure of £150k, Salford would attract a subsidy of £112k, which overall would result in a reduction of the direct cost to the Authority by approx £67k compared with 2003/4.
Recommendation

In view of the changes being made to the subsidy rules to encourage authorities to operate a more generous scheme and the fact that the overall effect for Salford would be a reduction in expenditure compared with 2003/4, Members are requested to agree to an increase in the disregard from 70% to 100% with effect from 1st April 2004.
Alan Westwood
Director of Corporate Services
